

FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

Instruments of Russian Military Influence in Burkina Faso

Lucas Winter^a, Jason Warner^b, and Amelia Cheatham^c



January 2024

U.S. Army
Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G2

OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

MILITARY INSTRUMENTS

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS

- Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration and Alignment
- I2 Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support
- Cooperation in Military
 Intelligence and Communications

ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements
- E3 Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's *Current Influence* (assessed as *Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low,* or *Unobserved*) and *Projected Influence* (assessed as *Increasing, Steady, Decreasing,* or *Unknown*). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decision-making and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries—for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive.

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.

KEY ASSESSMENTS

Russia's current M-DIME influence in Burkina Faso is assessed as Medium. Some of the most important instruments for Russia's influence in Burkina Faso include:



Cultural and Media Outreach, Influence, and Alignment (I1). Russian information operations have seemingly helped stoke Burkinabé public support for Russia as the countries—which share a nondemocratic governance approach and a distrust of Western states—become increasingly aligned. This illustrates how Russia continues to use disinformation and misinformation to consolidate influence and resist global isolation due to its 2022 invasion of Ukraine.



Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements (M2). Russian private military company Wagner Group possibly operates in Burkina Faso, and Russia has both endorsed and promised training and materiel support for multilateral security initiatives in the Sahel region. Such engagements undermine regional security activities by the United States and democratic allies.



Arms Transfers (E1). Russia has been Burkina Faso's primary arms supplier since 2012, providing equipment to Burkina Faso as it seeks to address its worsening security landscape. However, Russian arms may also enable violence by the Burkinabé armed forces, which have reportedly committed extrajudicial killings and other crimes.¹

Russia's projected M-DIME influence in Burkina Faso is assessed as Steady. The most important instrument for Russia's future influence in Burkina Faso is:



Cultural and Media Outreach, Influence, and Alignment (I1). Russia and Burkina Faso are becoming increasingly aligned, and recent limits on French media in Burkina Faso have created new space for Russian information operations. Increasing influence via this instrument would likely further erode democratic influence and ideals in the region.

DIP	LOMATI	C / INFO	RMATIO	N			MILITARY	/ / ECONOMIC
	D1	Defens	se-Related Dip	lomacy		>	M 1	Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
	D2		International Military Education and Training			>	M2	Shared Informal/Multilatera Military Engagements
	D3	Sof	Soft Power Activities				M3	Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements
	- 11		Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment				E1	Arms Transfers
	12		Information/Communications Technology Support				E2	Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements
	13		peration in Mi ence/Commur				E3	Trade/Cooperation in Strateg Commodities/Sectors
	CUF	RENT DEGRE	E OF INFLUEN	ICE			PROJECTED	FUTURE DEGREE OF INFLUENCE
ery High	High	Medium	Low	Very Low	None/ Unobserved	lı	ncreasing	Steady Decreasing

INTRODUCTION TO RUSSIA-BURKINA FASO MILITARY RELATIONS

Historical military ties between Burkina Faso and Russia have sometimes been more symbolic than concrete. In 1983, Thomas Sankara seized power in Upper Volta, later citing Russia's October 1917 revolution as inspiration for the renamed state of Burkina Faso.^{2,3} The Soviet Union exported two helicopters to Burkina Faso in 1988.⁴ This was the only identified instance of substantive Soviet military support for Burkina Faso's armed forces. Since its 1991 inception, the Russian Federation has been Burkina Faso's primary arms supplier.⁵

However, the most consequential era in Russian-Burkinabé relations continues to unfold. In recent years, the countries have deepened military-diplomatic ties as their geopolitical and ideological interests converge; both Ouagadougou and Moscow are non-democratic states that resent Western powers. ^{6,7,8,9} Burkinabé President Ibrahim Traoré called Russia a "strategic ally" in May 2023, and some observers speculate that Russia catalyzed the 2022 coup that installed Traoré. ^{10,11} Still, open-source research yields limited verifiable details about the nature and extent of the bilateral military relationship, including the possible presence of the Russian private military company Wagner Group in Burkina Faso. Many inside and outside the country have asserted Wagner operates in

Burkina Faso and has had "a voice" there since at least 2022, but the ruling junta formally denies this. 12,13,14

According to the 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy, the United States perceives Africa as a "major geopolitical force" given its rapid population growth and importance to core interests like climate change, pandemic control, and counterterrorism.15 Seeking to combat terrorism in the Sahel, the United States funded, trained, and armed Burkinabé forces beginning in 2009.16 The 2022 coups, however, dampened the bilateral relationship; the United States condemned these events and declined to invite Burkina Faso to last year's U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit.^{17,18,19} Meanwhile. Russia has become increasingly isolated internationally following its invasion of Ukraine and has an interest in reinforcing its remaining relationships with ideologically similar states, including Burkina Faso. The 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy labels Moscow an "immediate and persistent threat," asserts a vital U.S. interest in deterring Russian aggression, and condemns strategies that Russia has used in Burkina Faso, including "information manipulation operations."20 Countering Russian advances in Burkina Faso thus serves the U.S. goal of "security and stability" in Africa, as outlined in the 2022 U.S. National Defense Strategy.21

BURKINA FASO AT A GLANCE						
Capital	Ouagadougou					
Population	22,489,126 (2023 estimate) ²²					
GDP per Capita	\$2,200 (2021 estimate) ²³					
Head of Government	Prime Minister Apollinaire Joachim Kyélem de Tambèla ²⁴					
Head of State	Captain Ibrahim Traore ²⁵					
Minister of Defense	Colonel Kassoum Coulibaly ²⁶					
Chief of General Staff	Brigadier General Célestin Simporé ²⁷					
Military Expenditure (total)	\$562.58 million (2022 estimate) ²⁸					
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	3.1% (2022 estimate) ²⁹					
Armed Service Branches	Armed Forces of Burkina Faso (FABF); a.k.a. National Armed Forces (Forces de Défense et de Sécurité or FDS): Army of Burkina Faso (L'Armee de Terre, LAT), Air Force of Burkina Faso (Force Aerienne de Burkina Faso), National Gendarmerie, National Fire Brigade (Brigade Nationale de Sapeurs-Pompiers or BNSP); Homeland Defense Volunteers (Forcés de Volontaires de Défense pour la Patrie or VDP) Ministry of Territorial Administration, Decentralization and Security (Forces de Défense et de Sécurité or FDS): National Police (2023) ³⁰					
Active Armed Forces Personnel	14,000 (2023 estimate) ³¹					

D - Diplomatic Influence

Russia's use of diplomatic instruments to gain military influence in Burkina Faso is evident, though not especially deep. Most notably, Russia has engaged Burkina Faso in numerous "soft power" activities, including defense conventions and multilateral sporting events. However, vague, limited open-source information makes it difficult to assess Russia's use of military diplomacy and training programs to gain influence in Burkina Faso.



D1 - Defense-Related Diplomacy

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Russian and Burkinabé heads of state have met twice since 2012.
 - » In July 2023, Burkinabé President Ibrahim Traoré attended the Russia-Africa Summit in St. Petersburg, where he met with Putin and attended a naval parade.³² Analysts say that consolidating ties with Burkina Faso was a Russian "priority" at the summit.³³ Traoré expressed support for Russia's invasion of Ukraine during the event.³⁴
 - » In 2019, Burkinabé President Roch Marc Christian Kaboré met with Russian President Vladimir Putin in Sochi.³⁵ Kaboré requested regional counterterrorism help, and Putin promised assistance.³⁶
- Burkina Faso's prime minister and military officers visited Russia in 2022, though there are few confirmed details about this incident. Burkina Faso's defense minister also visited Russia in 2018.
 - » In 2022, Prime Minister Apollinaire Joachim Kyélem de Tambèla visited Moscow with a delegation that included "four high-ranking military officers." ^{37,38} It does not appear they met with Putin.
 - » Russia said the 2022 visit's purpose was to "consolidate the international community's efforts in combating the terrorist threat." This visit occurred after Wagner reportedly established influence in Burkina Faso.
 - » In 2018, Burkina Faso's then Defense Minister, Jean-Claude Bouda, met with Russia's Defense Minister, Sergei Shoigu, at the ARMY-2018 International Military-Technical Forum near Moscow.⁴¹
- A Russian delegation traveled to Burkina Faso for military-focused talks in 2023, and Russian defense industry executives may have visited in 2022.
 - » In August 2023, Russian Deputy Defense Minister Yunus-Bek Yevkurov led a delegation to Burkina Faso to discuss cooperation, "primarily concern[ing] the military domain," with Traoré.⁴² Burkina Faso said this visit built on talks between Traoré and Putin at the Russia-Africa Summit.
 - » In 2022, a single social media user noted that a plane allegedly linked to Russian state-owned weapons supplier Rostec landed in Ouagadougou.⁴³ No further details or corroboration are available.
- Russian attempts at military influence via this instrument may increase over the next three years given the flurry of military diplomacy following Traoré's takeover of the Burkinabé government.
 - » There were at least two notable exchanges between July and August 2023, suggesting a possible uptick in security cooperation visits.^{44,45}





D2 - International Military Education and Training

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- Russia reportedly had educated thousands of Burkinabés in its universities and diplomatic academies by 2017. Yet, it is unclear how many—if any—of these students were from Burkina Faso's military or other strategic sectors.
 - » In 2017, Burkinabé and Russian officials discussed the "resumption of active cooperation in professional training" and "cooperation between our diplomatic academies." By that time, 3,500 Burkinabé "professionals" had graduated from Russian universities. 47
- Reported discussions about specifically military education have been vague, but Russia appears to have trained Burkinabé forces. Only anecdotal evidence is available about the volume, frequency, and specific types of engagement.
 - » In August 2023, Traoré and a Russian delegation discussed Burkinabé military personnel, including pilots, receiving training in Russia. 48
 - » In 2022, a Burkinabé military official said that "training actions" from Russia "are continuing." This suggests some existing military education.
 - » In 2019, Burkinabé and Russian officials "discussed possibilities for training military specialists from Burkina Faso."50
- Evidence of future Russian attempts to gain influence via this instrument is mixed and is therefore projected to remain steady over the next three years.
 - » As of April 2023, the Burkinabé junta reportedly expected Russia to send instructors to train its military. ⁵¹ These instructors could be from Wagner.
 - » Russian capacity to train Burkinabé forces may be limited in the near-term. The Russian military and Wagner have suffered heavy losses in Ukraine.⁵² Moreover, Wagner's future is uncertain following the August 2023 death of its leader, Yevgeny Prigozhin.⁵³



D3 - Soft Power Activities

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- Russian and Burkinabé forces have participated in the same military sporting events. Yet, the routine and multilateral nature of these engagements limits Russia's ability to consolidate influence by these means. They are thus minimally significant.
 - » Most notably, Burkinabé personnel participated in the Russia-organized International Army Games in 2021 and 2022.^{54,55}
 - » Additionally, in 2022, a Burkinabé delegation traveled to St. Petersburg for the 3rd International Military Sports Council World Cadet Games. 56,57
 - » Burkina Faso and Russia jointly participated in other military sporting events in 2015 and 2019. 58,59,60
- Burkinabé representatives have traveled to Russia for at least three Kremlin-organized defense conventions since 2017. Though multilateral, these events have yielded significant bilateral deals between Burkina Faso and a Russian state defense company.
 - » Burkina Faso participated in Russia's ARMY-20XX International Military-Technical Forum near Moscow in 2017, 2018, 2021, and 2023. 61,62,63,64
 - » Burkina Faso reportedly struck deals with Russian company Rosoboronexport for helicopters and airlaunched weapons at the 2017 forum. 65,66
- Burkina Faso has hosted a Russian military mission and decorated Russian service members for their support. The nature and extent of this assistance is unclear.
 - » In 2022, Burkina Faso awarded medals to two members of a Russian military mission "for the efforts they have made towards the National Armed Forces." The Russian mission appears to have trained Burkinabé forces. The Burkinabé Chief of the General Staff of the Armed Forces was present.
- Russian influence via this instrument is projected to stay steady over the next three years.
 - » The countries will likely continue participating in regular military games and the annual military-technical forum. Still, there is no evidence Russia will gain additional influence through more of these engagements.
 - » The decoration of Russian personnel appears to be a one-time event and, thus, minimally significant.



I - Informational Influence

Russia's use of informational instruments to gain militarily-relevant influence in Burkina Faso is profound in cultural and media outreach, but unobserved elsewhere. Russia has successfully influenced Burkinabé public opinion and politics through sophisticated information operations, and the states are increasingly aligned geopolitically and ideologically. No evidence of Russian attempts at gaining influence via bilateral ICT collaboration or military intelligence cooperation were observed.



11 - Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration and Alignment

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Russia has limited official ties to Burkinabé news media, but it exerts influence via information campaigns targeting social and traditional media.
 - » As of 2022, Russian media outlets seemingly did not operate in Burkina Faso.⁷⁰ Nonetheless, Russia's ambassador has given interviews to and visited Burkinabé media, including the state-owned broadcaster.^{71,72}
 - » Russia has conducted information operations in the Sahel for years. 73,74
 - » There has been a surge of Russia-related content in Burkinabé social and traditional media.⁷⁵ In 2022, a fact checker reported seeing more "pro-Russia messages" and "calls for military collaboration with Russia.⁷⁶
- Despite limited formal media arrangements, public approval of Russia is widespread in Burkina Faso.
 - » A 2021 poll found that 50 percent of Burkinabés approved of Russian leadership, compared to 15 percent who disapproved.⁷⁷
 - » A 2022 poll found that more than 80 percent of Burkinabés favored Russian counterterrorism assistance. ⁷⁸ Notably, highly educated residents of Ouagadougou were overrepresented in this poll.
 - » Dozens of pro-Russia rallies, some involving Burkinabé soldiers, have occurred in recent years across Burkina Faso.^{79,80}
- Russian influence via this instrument is expected to rise over the next three years, given seemingly increasing
 pro-Russian sentiment in Burkina Faso, the potential re-opening of Russia's embassy in Ouagadougou,
 and overall increasing diplomatic alignment of the states.
 - » As of July 2023, Russia planned to re-open its embassy in Ouagadougou. 81,82 This project's status is unclear.
 - » Burkina Faso's 2023 termination of military cooperation with France could further drive Burkinabé-Russian alignment.⁸³ Burkinabés appear to view Russia as an attractive alternative to France as a security partner, and Burkina Faso and Russia held military-focused talks in August 2023.^{84,85}
 - » In late 2022 and early 2023, Burkina Faso suspended broadcasting by Radio France Internationale and France 24, creating a further opening in the media space for pro-Russia narratives.⁸⁶



12 - Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Sector Support

Current Influence: Unobserved

Future Influence: Unknown

- There is no publicly available information about Russian attempts to bilaterally influence Burkina Faso via this instrument, though the countries have made multilateral pledges related to ICT.
 - » In 2023, Russia-Africa Summit attendees, including Burkina Faso, issued a declaration that contained pledges to reform international ICT security.⁸⁸ The multilateral nature of this interaction limits its significance.
- Projected Russian influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed bilateral activities.





13 - Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

Current Influence: Unobserved Future Influence: Unknown

• There is no publicly available information about Russian attempts to influence Burkina Faso via support for military intelligence and communications.

- The trajectory of Russian influence via this instrument is unknown because of a lack of publicly available information. However, there is a pathway for it to increase over the next three years given recent Burkinabé-Russian cooperation, including vague pronouncements about intelligence sharing and joint military projects.
 - » In April 2023, Russia indicated its readiness for counterterrorism intelligence sharing with Burkina Faso. 89
 - » Around June 2023, Burkinabé and Russian officials "agreed on the development of joint military-technical...projects." The nature of these projects is unclear.



M - Military Influence

Russia's use of military instruments to gain military influence in Burkina Faso is evident, though details remain unclear in many respects. Russia's greatest instrument of military influence in Burkina Faso is the possible presence of the Wagner Group in the country. Beyond that, the countries have a vague bilateral security agreement, and they engage on security issues through minor multilateral fora like the G5 Sahel.



M1: Formal Bilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- Russian employment of this instrument appears limited to the provisions of a vague 2018 agreement, and
 it is unclear whether they have been implemented.
 - » In 2018, Russia and Burkina Faso signed an "agreement on technical military support" that included the joint training of forces. ⁹¹ It is unclear whether these joint exercises occurred.
- Russian influence via this instrument is projected to remain steady over the next three years.
 - » There is no clear evidence of a rise or decline in engagement.
 - » Given the Russian military's heavy losses in Ukraine, its capacity for additional bilateral military engagements may be limited in the near-term.⁹²



M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Steady

- Contract security forces from Wagner are possibly present in Burkina Faso, though this is widely debated by experts and refuted by officials.
 - » According to analysts, unspecified "Western countries," and Ghanaian President Nana Akufo-Addo, Russian contract security forces, specifically Wagner, are in Burkina Faso. 93,94,95
 - » In February 2023, the Kremlin and Traoré denied Wagner's presence in Burkina Faso. 96,97 In April 2023, unnamed U.S. officials said Burkina Faso has not employed Wagner. 98
 - » Still, Russian contract forces have shown interest in Burkina Faso, discussing it on Telegram, offering to train its military, and expressing support after both coups in 2022. 99,100,101,102 The first overthrow of Burkina Faso's government occurred after Kaboré allegedly refused to hire Wagner to conduct counterterrorism operations. 103
- Russia has seemingly heeded regional appeals for multilateral security assistance in the Sahel. The
 involvement of other states may limit Moscow's ability to directly influence Ouagadougou. Additionally,
 the volume and type of help delivered, compared to that promised, is unclear.
 - » In 2017, Russia supported UN assistance for the newly created G5 Sahel Joint Force, a grouping that includes Burkina Faso.¹⁰⁴
 - » Between 2018 and 2019, the G5 Sahel and Kaboré repeatedly sought greater Russian cooperation with regional counterterrorism efforts. 105,106,107
 - » Between 2021 and 2023, Russia has repeatedly promised security assistance—such as personnel training and equipment—to the G5 Sahel and countries in the Sahara-Sahel, which includes Burkina Faso. 108,109,110,1111,112
- Russian influence in Burkina Faso via this instrument is projected to remain steady over the next three
 years. However, a decrease is possible because of factors like the war in Ukraine that could limit Russia's
 ability to sustain engagement.
 - » Wagner's future operations are uncertain, given its heavy losses in Ukraine and failed rebellion in June 2023.^{113,114}
 - » Russia's economic and domestic precarity could limit its capacity to support multilateral security initiatives in the Sahel.¹¹⁵





M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Russia and Burkina Faso have made at least one bilateral security cooperation agreement since 2012.
 Nonetheless, open-source research did not yield clear evidence of follow-through.
 - » In 2018, the states signed an "agreement on technical military support" that the Kremlin said would be the cornerstone for defense relations. 116
 - » This deal reportedly includes "weaponry," "intelligence," "joint training of troops," peacekeeping cooperation, and counterterrorism cooperation. 117,118
- The states also made multilateral security pledges at two Russia-organized events, and there is possible evidence of follow-through.
 - » In 2019, Russia-Africa Summit attendees, including Burkina Faso, issued a declaration with security pledges. ¹¹⁹ These include promises to cooperate on counterterrorism and the training of African forces. ¹²⁰
 - » Events like Russia promising counterterrorism assistance to the G5 Sahel may be interpreted as follow-through on these 2019 security pledges.
 - » In 2023, Russia-Africa Summit attendees, including Burkina Faso, issued another declaration containing further security pledges.¹²¹ These include promises to cooperate on counterterrorism, arms control, space, and ICT security.¹²²
 - » Insufficient time has passed since this declaration to assess follow-through.
- Russian attempts at influence via this instrument may increase over the next three years through additional
 multilateral pledges. However, these agreements may be superficial and give Russia little additional
 influence over Burkina Faso.
 - » Future Russia-Africa Summits are likely to result in new multilateral security cooperation pledges.
 - » However, it is unclear whether these will substantially differ from the broad promises made in 2019 and 2023, which were perhaps largely symbolic. Moreover, their multilateral nature limits the influence they would give Moscow with Ouagadougou.



E - Economic Influence

Russia's use of economic instruments to gain militarily-relevant influence in Burkina Faso is arguably the cornerstone of its strategy there, though these efforts vary by instrument. Most notably, Russia is Burkina Faso's primary supplier of arms, helicopters, and ammunition and has a long-time presence in the country's strategic mining sector. Trade relations are otherwise limited and have suffered due to Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine.



E1: Arms Transfers

Current Influence: Very High

Projected Influence: Steady

- Russia holds an influential role as the primary arms supplier for Burkina Faso, where the security situation is deteriorating.
 - » Between 2012 and 2022, Russia provided roughly 19 percent of Burkina Faso's arms imports by value.¹²³ This was the largest share of any country.
 - » Violence has recently soared in Burkina Faso, driven by factors including successive military coups and nonstate armed groups.^{124,125}
- Russia's provision of arms and equipment to Burkina Faso has been varied in type and timing since 2012.
 - » In 2022, Russia "delivered weapons and helicopters"—reportedly including AK-47s, ammunition, an Mi-8, and an Mi-35—to Burkina Faso.¹²⁶
 - » In 2018, Burkina Faso received two Mi-171Sh armed transport helicopters from Russia.¹²⁷ This appears to be the result of an estimated \$20 million deal that Burkina Faso signed with Rosoboronexport at the ARMY-2017 International Military-Technical Forum.¹²⁸ They struck a separate deal for air-launched weapons at this event.¹²⁹
 - » In 2012, Russia delivered to Burkina Faso 20 Igla-S portable surface-to-air missiles for vehicle-mounted launchers.¹³⁰
- Russian influence via this instrument is projected to stay steady for the next three years. However, a
 decrease is possible because the war in Ukraine and other factors may limit engagement in this area.
 - » Arms contracts and deliveries have been intermittent, occurring in 2012, 2017, 2018, and 2022.
 - » Given Russia's heavy equipment losses in Ukraine and international sanctions, its ability to provide arms may be limited in the near-term.^{131,132}



E2: Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements

Current Influence: Unobserved

Future Influence: Unknown

- There is no publicly available information about Russian attempts to influence Burkina Faso via tech-sharing and joint production agreements.
- Projected Russian influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed activities.





E3: Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

Current Influence: Medium Projected Influence: Steady

- Overall, Burkina Faso and Russia have a limited economic relationship.¹³³
 - » Russia is not among Burkina Faso's top five import or export partners. 134
 - » Still, Burkina Faso felt economic effects, like rising food and oil prices, of Russia's invasion of Ukraine. 135
- Russia and Burkina Faso have a significant trade in minerals. Moreover, Russian entities have long operated on a notable scale within the Burkinabé mining sector. Still, the military implications of this cooperation are unclear.
 - » In 2021, Burkina Faso's top export to Russia was refined petroleum, which accounted for 42.1 percent of overall exports.¹³⁶
 - » Russian entities have participated in Burkina Faso's mining sector for at least 15 years, and Russian mining company Nordgold appears to have four sites in Burkina Faso. ¹³⁷, ¹³⁸ As of 2017, Russian mining and steel company Severstal also reportedly operated in Burkina Faso. ¹³⁹ Both Nordgold and Severstal are closely tied to Russia's oligarchy, and Severstal has helped improve Russia's defense capabilities. ^{140,141,142}
 - » In 2022, Akufo-Addo alleged that Burkina Faso gave Wagner mining rights in exchange for its services. 143 The Burkinabé government denied this. 144
- Russian influence via this instrument is projected to remain steady over the next three years given that its trade and cooperation with Burkina Faso is currently mixed and susceptible to the country's deteriorating security situation and sanctions on Russia as a result of its invasion of Ukraine.
 - » In 2023, Burkinabé officials proposed a bilateral committee and an Africa-Russia bank to facilitate trade. 145,146
 - » Russia's economic and domestic precarity could limit its engagement with Burkina Faso in this instrument.¹⁴⁷ In 2022, the Burkinabe government told companies to "reorient themselves towards other suppliers of metals and hydrocarbons" due to the Russia-Ukraine war.¹⁴⁸
 - » Nordgold is reducing its footprint in Burkina Faso due to insecurity. 149,150 Moreover, the company and related Russian elites are under U.S., EU, and Canadian sanctions. 151,152,153,154



CONCLUSIONS

Russia's current M-DIME influence in Burkina Faso is assessed as medium. Russia relies strongly on Informational, Economic, and to a lesser extent Military instruments. The United States has a clear interest in countering every type of national power instrument employed by Russia. Indeed, the 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy frames "constraining Russia" as one of two "global priorities" and condemns Russia's "imperialist foreign policy," which is reinforcing authoritarianism and insecurity in Burkina Faso.¹⁵⁵ Russian use of Informational, Economic, and Military instruments for influence in Burkina Faso spans diverse areas, including media, informal and multilateral security initiatives, and trade. Principal tactics include information operations, which the United States is committed to exposing under the National Security Strategy. 156 The Russia-Burkina Faso economic relationship, which includes a significant trade in arms and minerals, is likewise of interest to the United States. Cutting off revenue that Russia derives from Burkina Faso may reinforce Western sanctions against the Kremlin, and disrupting Russia's provision of arms to Burkina Faso may facilitate U.S. efforts to support peace in the Sahel.¹⁵⁷ The unconfirmed presence of Wagner personnel in Burkina Faso is perhaps another notable Russian influence activity. According to the National Security Strategy, the United States has a commitment to "push back on the destabilizing impact of the Russia-backed Wagner Group." 158 Yet, countering Russian influence may be difficult due to the opacity of Russia-Burkina Faso relations. Confirmed, open-source information about bilateral engagement is limited in detail and quantity.

Overall, Russia's projected M-DIME influence in Burkina Faso is assessed as steady over the next three years. Military, Economic, and especially Informational instruments are likely to remain important in the Russia-Burkina Faso relationship. The National Security Strategy pledges to "continue to counter Russia's attempts to weaken and destabilize sovereign nations." Burkina Faso may be highly susceptible to Russia's multi-instrument influence activities given its political instability, military rule, and recent surge in military expenditures. Ho Addressing Russian military influence in Burkina Faso may require disrupting the seeds of illiberalism that Moscow is planting in Ouagadougou. In Influence activities are projected to remain spread across several areas, particularly media outreach and alignment. Even if the Kremlin must limit its activities in other areas, maintaining informational operations in the Sahel is a relatively low-cost activity with clear strategic advantages. The ideological and geopolitical connections between Moscow and Ouagadougou are poised to deepen as they both continue to rebuff Western powers. Russia may also reopen its embassy in Burkina Faso; additional high-level, militarily relevant meetings may occur; and the countries may make new multilateral security pledges. Russia's heavy military and economic losses due to the war in Ukraine may limit its capacity to engage with Burkina Faso in other areas, such as arms provision. Still, Washington has an interest in continuing to counter influence activities by Moscow, which collectively jeopardize democratic ideals and stability in the Sahel. 162

- Zane Irwin, "Burkina Faso's military accused of killings, torture in latest Human Rights Watch report," Associated Press, June 29, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/ burkina-faso-human-rights-killings-torture-a8abac14cf93 1c6e35735850e2498757.
- 2 Ernest Harsch, "The legacies of Thomas Sankara: a revolutionary experience in retrospect," Review of African Political Economy 40, no. 137 (2013): 361, https://doi.org/ 10.1080/03056244.2013.816947.
- 3 Thomas Sankara, "Speech before the General Assembly of the United Nations," Marxists Internet Archive, January 2019, https://www.marxists.org/archive/sankara/1984/ october/04.htm
- 4 "Trade Registers," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed June 20, 2023, https:// armstrade.sipri.org/armstrade/page/trade_register.php.
- 5 "Importer/Exporter TIV Tables," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed June 20, 2023, https://armstrade.sipri.org/armstrade/page/values.php.
- 6 Hassan Aden and Nicholas Marsh, "Security Logics of Africa's Divided Position on Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," Strategic Review for Southern Africa 44, no. 1 (2022): 113 https://doi.org/10.35293/srsa.v44i1.4054.
- 7 "Global Freedom Status," Freedom House, accessed June 27, 2023, https://freedomhouse.org/explore-themap?type=fiw&year=2023.
- 8 Morgane Le Cam, "Burkina Faso and the roots of resentment against France," Le Monde, February 11, 2023, https://www.lemonde.fr/en/le-mondeafrica/article/2023/02/11/burkina-faso-and-theroots-of-resentment-against-france_6015274_124. html?random=1404649195.
- 9 "Russia's pockets of support are growing in the developing world," Economist Intelligence Unit, March 7, 2023, https://www.eiu.com/n/russias-pockets-of-support-are-growing-in-the-developing-world/.
- Jeff Seldin, "US Aware of Allegations of Russian Links to Burkinabe Coup," Voice of America, January 27, 2022, https://www.voanews.com/a/us-aware-of-allegations-of-russian-links-to-burkinabe-coup-/6415668.html.
- 11 Thiam Ndiaga, "Burkina Faso interim leader hails Russia as a strategic ally," Reuters, May 4, 2023, https://www.nasdaq.com/articles/burkina-faso-interim-leader-hails-russia-as-a-strategic-ally.
- 12 "Burkina Faso interim leader hails Russia as a strategic ally," Reuters, May 4, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/burkina-faso-interim-leader-hails-russia-strategic-ally-2023-05-05/.
- 13 Kent Mensah, "Ghana Says Burkina Faso Paid Russian Mercenaries with Mine," Voice of America, December 15, 2022, https://www.voanews.com/a/ghana-says-burkina-faso-paid-russian-mercenaries-with-mine-/6878119.html.
- 14 "US documents raise concerns over Russia's Wagner in Burkina Faso," Al Jazeera English, April 15, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=RK7GQTewBhw.

- 15 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- Stephanie Savell, "U.S. Security Assistance to Burkina Faso Laid the Groundwork for a Coup," Foreign Policy, February 3, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/02/03/ burkina-faso-coup-us-security-assistance-terrorismmilitary/.
- 17 Ned Price, "On Ongoing Events in Burkina Faso,"
 U.S. Department of State, January 24, 2022, https://
 www.state.gov/on-ongoing-events-in-burkinafaso/#:~:text=We%20condemn%20these%20acts%20
 and,led%20government%20and%20constitutional%20
 order.
- 18 Ned Price, "The Situation in Burkina Faso," U.S. Department of State, October 1, 2022, https://www.state.gov/the-situation-in-burkina-faso/.
- "Background Press Call on the U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit," The White House, December 8, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/pressbriefings/2022/12/08/background-press-call-on-the-u-safrica-leaders-summit/.
- 20 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 21 "2022 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," U.S. Department of Defense, 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/Oct/27/2003103845/-1/-1/1/2022-NATIONAL-DEFENSE-STRATEGY-NPR-MDR.PDF.
- 22 CIA Factbook, "Burkina Faso." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/burkina-faso/
- 23 Ibid
- 24 Wikipedia, "Apollinaire Joachim Kyélem de Tambèla." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Apollinaire_ Joachim_Kyélem_de_Tambèla
- 25 Wikipedia, "Ibrahim Traoré." August 2023. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ibrahim_Traor%C3%A9
- 26 Wikipedia, "Burkina Faso Armed Forces." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Burkina_Faso_Armed_ Forces
- 27 Wikipedia, "Burkina Faso Armed Forces." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Burkina_Faso_Armed_ Forces
- 28 SIPRI Military Expenditure Database, "SIPRI Milex," August 2023. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri
- 29 "SIPRI Milex," SIPRI Military Expenditure Database.
- 30 CIA Factbook, "Burkina Faso." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/burkina-faso/
- 31 CIA Factbook, "Burkina Faso." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/burkina-faso/Note: in 2022, the Burkina Faso Government announced a special recruitment for up to 6,000 additional soldiers to assist with its fight against terrorist groups operating in the country; it also put out a recruitment call for up to 100,000 VDF volunteers, and as of 2023 had an estimated 90,000 VDF personnel enrolled (the VDF's original recruited strength was 15,000).

- 32 Alex Vines and Tighisti Amare, "Russia-Africa summit fails to deliver concrete results," Chatham House, August 2, 2023, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2023/08/russia-africa-summit-fails-deliver-concrete-results.
- 33 "Concrete results," Chatham House.
- 34 Joe Penney (@joepenney), "Burkina Faso President Ibrahim Traoré tells Putin "the people of Burkina Faso fully support the special military operation in Ukraine"," Twitter, July 29, 2023, https://twitter.com/joepenney/status/1685336650543403009.
- 35 "Minutes of the Council of Ministers of Wednesday, October 30, 2019," Burkina Information Agency, October 31, 2019, https://www.aib.media/2019/10/31/compterendu-du-conseil-des-ministres-du-mercredi-30octobre-2019/.
- 36 J oe Penney, "Of Oil and Kalashnikovs: At the First Russia-Africa Summit, Putin Makes Power Plays," PassBlue, October 28, 2019, https://www.passblue.com/2019/10/28/of-oil-and-kalashnikovs-at-the-first-russia-africa-summit-putin-makes-power-plays/.
- 37 "Burkina: Apollinaire Kyélem stays in Russia, according to Jeune Afrique," Lefaso.net, December 10, 2022, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article118018. [source autotranslated]
- 38 Phillip Van Niekirk, "Wagner Group leads Russia's African front in cold war with the West," Daily Maverick, January 12, 2023, https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2023-01-12-wagner-group-leads-russias-african-front-in-cold-war-with-the-west/.
- 39 "Wagner Group allegedly given Burkina Faso mine in exchange for help fighting jihadi extremists," Australian Broadcasting Corporation, December 15, 2022, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-12-16/wagner-group-allegedly-in-deal-with-burkina-faso/101780006.
- 40 "Burkina Faso confirms it has ended French military accord," Al Jazeera, January 23, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/1/23/burkina-faso-ends-french-military-accord-says-will-defend-itself.
- 41 "The Head of the Military Department of Burkina Faso, at a Meeting With the Minister of Defense of the Russian Federation, Highly Appreciated the Quality of Russian Weapons," Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation, August 21, 2018, https://rusarmyexpo.ru/army2023/mediacenter/news/newsmilru/31588.html.
- 42 Thiam Ndiaga, Alessandra Prentice, Leslie Adler, and Grant McCool, "Burkina Faso says leader discussed possible military cooperation with Russian delegation," Reuters, September 1, 2023, https://www.reuters. com/world/africa/burkina-faso-says-leader-discussedpossible-military-cooperation-with-russian-2023-08-31/.
- 43 Fabian (@fabsenbln), "#BurkinaFaso Bombardier Global Express jet (reg. RA-67242 1506AA) flew Monday from Moscow to Istanbul and landed moments ago in #Ouagadougou. The plane is said to be linked with stateowned company Rostec/KRET (weapon & ammunition manufacturer)," Twitter, September 27, 2022, https://twitter.com/fabsenbln/status/1574708995838955524.

- 44 "Concrete results," Chatham House.
- 45 Reuters, "Leaders discussed."
- 46 "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's remarks and answers to media questions at a joint news conference following talks with Burkina Faso's Minister of Foreign Affairs Alpha Barry, Moscow, February 20, 2017," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, February 20, 2017, https://archive.mid.ru/en/web/guest/meropriyatiya_s_ uchastiem_ministra/-/asset_publisher/xK1BhB2bUjd3/ content/id/2652344.
- 47 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's remarks."
- 48 Reuters, "Leaders discussed."
- 49 "'Burkina Faso has never severed ties with Russia', Military Resp," Burkina Information Agency, July 29, 2022, https://www.aib.media/le-burkina-faso-na-jamais-rompu-les-liens-avec-la-russie-resp-militaire/.
- 50 "Russian deputy defense minister meets with African top brass," TASS, October 24, 2019, https://tass.com/defense/1085192.
- 51 Sam Mednick, "After Burkina Faso ousts French, Russia's Wagner may arrive," April 7, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/burkina-faso-russia-wagner-jihadi-02d9235279f09 91cdb6ad3ebb4d3e546.
- 52 Susie Blann and Joanna Kozlowska, "Head of Russian private army Wagner says more than 20,000 of his troops died in Bakhmut battle," May 24, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-war-border-raid-4f63ade7fb38 99b6fa903b562ada0e2c.
- 53 Sophie Tanno and Lauren Said-Moorhouse, "From Putin's 'personal chef' to rebel: Who was Wagner chief Yevgeny Prigozhin?," CNN, August 28, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/08/23/europe/wagner-chief-yevgeny-prigozhin-russia-intl/index.html.
- 54 "Observers from four NATO countries to take part in International Army Games — Shoigu," TASS, August 18, 2021, https://tass.com/defense/1327223.
- 55 Algeria Press Service, "Algerian Chief-of-Staff Inaugurates 'Airborne Section 2022' International Military Competition," AL Defaiya, August 16, 2022, https://www.defaiya.com/news/Regional%20News/Algeria/2022/08/16/algerian-chief-of-staff-inaugurates-airborne-section-2022-international-military-competition.
- 56 "3rd CISM World Cadet Games 2022 Saint-Petersburg (RUS) Update," International Military Sports Council, accessed June 20, 2023, https://www.milsport.one/news/world-cadet-games/3rd-cism-world-cadet-games-2022-saint-petersburg-rus-update.
- 57 TRP Testing Center of the Vasileostrovsky District, ""WFSK GTO at the III World Cadet Games, On August 9, at the Military Academy of Communications named after Marshal of the Soviet Union S.M. Budennyi," VK, August 11, 2022, https://vk.com/wall-17794314_12755?lang=en. [source auto-translated]

- 58 "Country Information," 2015 Gyeongbuk Mungyeong World Military Games Organizing Committee, captured by Wayback Machine on March 9, 2016, https://web.archive. org/web/20160309130458/http://www.korea2015mwg. org/biographies/nationsearch.
- 59 Lu Hui, "In pics: Opening ceremony of 7th CISM Military World Games held in Wuhan," Xinhua, October 18, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/18/c_138482909_39.htm.
- "Swiss and Russian dominance at a dramatic CISM Military World Games (updated)," International Orienteering Federation, October 21, 2019, https://orienteering.sport/swiss-and-russian-dominance-at-adramatic-cism-military-world-games/.
- 61 "Rosoboronexport: Army-2017 Demonstrated Great International Interest In Russian Weapons," Rosoboronexport, August 28, 2017, https://roe.ru/eng/press-service/press-releases/rosoboronexport-army-2017-demonstrated-great-international-interest-in-russian-weapons/?from_main.
- 62 "Burkina Faso defense minister lauds quality of Russian weapons at meeting with Shoigu," Interfax, August 21, 2018, https://interfax.com/newsroom/top-stories/23044/.
- 63 "A serviceman of the Burkina Faso Army is seen at the the International military-technical forum 'Army-2021' at Patriot Congress and Exhibition Centre in Moscow region, Russia," Sputnik, August 28, 2021, https://sputnikmediabank.com/media/6635737.html.
- 64 Gleb Chugunov, "International Military-Technical Forum ARMY-2023 at a Glance," Sputnik, August 14, 2023, https://en.sputniknews.africa/20230814/1061322952.html.
- 65 "Press review: Trump's new Iran plan and Lavrov's Persian Gulf tour," TASS, August 31, 2017, https://tass.com/pressreview/962877.
- 66 "Burkina Faso orders two Mi-171Sh helicopters from Russia," defenceWeb, August 28, 2017, https://www. defenceweb.co.za/aerospace/aerospace-aerospace/ burkina-faso-orders-two-mi-171sh-helicopters-fromrussia/.
- 67 Burkina Information Agency, "Severed ties with Russia." [source auto-translated]
- 68 Burkina Information Agency, "Severed ties with Russia." [source auto-translated]
- 69 "Burkina/security: Decorated Russian soldiers," Lefaso.net, July 28, 2022, https://lefaso.net/spip. php?article115067. [source auto-translated]
- "Cooperation: 'We would like Russia to take its rightful place as a great nation', declared the head of government, Me Kyelem Apollinaire de Tambèla," Lefaso.net, December 21, 2022, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article118294. [source auto-translated]
- 71 Edouard K. Samboé, "Burkina-Russia cooperation: 'We intend to strengthen our cooperation (...) and ensure stability in the Sahel region' (Vladimir Baykov)," Lefaso.net, November 25, 2018, https://lefaso.net/spip. php?article86654. [source auto-translated]

- 72 "Burkina: Cooperation, terrorism and dematerialization of administrative acts, on the menu of daily newspapers," Burkina Information Agency, April 25, 2023, https://www.aib.media/2023/04/25/burkina-cooperation-terrorisme-et-dematerialisation-des-actes-administratifs-au-menu-des-quotidiens/. [source auto-translated]
- 73 Laura Rajosefa, "The Future of Strategic Competition in the Sahel Region: Placing Partnership First," Air Command and Staff College, April 2023, https://www. airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/AUPress/Papers/WF_93_ Rajosefa_The_Future_of_Strategic_Competition_in_the_ Sahel_Region.pdf.
- 74 DFRLab, "Local support for Russia increased on Facebook before Burkina Faso military coup," February 17, 2022, https://medium.com/dfrlab/local-support-for-russiaincreased-on-facebook-before-burkina-faso-militarycoup-a51df6722e59.
- 75 DFRLab, "Local support."
- 76 Danielle Paquette, "He's pro-Russian, anti-Zelensky and rallying for Putin in West Africa," Washington Post, April 21, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/2022/04/21/russia-west-africa-disinformationburkina-faso/.
- 77 Zach Bikus, "Africans Divided on Russia's Leadership Before Ukraine War," Gallup, April 13, 2022, https:// news.gallup.com/poll/391718/africans-divided-russialeadership-ukraine-war.aspx.
- 78 Carl Michael Gräns, "Russia's growing influence in Mali Is Burkina Faso next?," FOI Studies in African Security, January 2023, https://www.foi.se/rest-api/report/FOI%20 Memo%208087.
- 79 Héni Nsaibia and Caleb Weiss, "Oil on the Jihadi Fire: The Repercussions of a Wagner Group Deployment to Burkina Faso," CTC Sentinel 16, no. 1 (2023): 3. https://ctc. westpoint.edu/oil-on-the-jihadi-fire-the-repercussionsof-a-wagner-group-deployment-to-burkina-faso/.
- 80 "Is Moscow involved? Supporters of Burkina Faso coup wave Russian flags," EURACTIV, October 3, 2022, https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/is-moscow-involved-supporters-of-burkina-faso-coupwave-russian-flags/.
- 81 "Russia intends to reopen its embassy in Burkina Faso," Sputnik, March 25, 2023, https://sputnikarabic.ae/2 0230325/%D8%B1%D9%88%D8%B3%D9%8A%D8 %A7-%D8%AA%D8%B9%D8%AA%D8%B2%D9%85-%D8%A5%D8%B9%D8%A7%D8%AF%D8%A9-%D9%81%D8%AA%D8%AD-%D8%B3%D9%81%D8%A7%D8-%B1%D8%AA%D9%87%D8%A7-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8 %A8%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%83%D9%8A%D9%86%D8 %A7-%D9%81%D8%A7%D8%B3%D9%88-1075113495. html. [source auto-translated]
- 82 "Russia–Africa Summit," The Kremlin, July 28, 2023, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/71826.
- 83 Luca Raineri, "To Russia with love? Burkina Faso's strategic shift after France's departure," Italian Institute for International Political Studies, February 13, 2023,

- https://www.ispionline.it/en/publication/to-russiawith-love-burkina-fasos-strategic-shift-after-francesdeparture-113516
- 84 Raphael Parens, "The Wagner Group's Playbook in Africa: Mali," March 18, 2022, https://www.fpri.org/ article/2022/03/the-wagner-groups-playbook-in-africamali/.
- 85 Reuters, "Leaders discussed."
- 86 "What It's Like to Be a Journalist in the Sahel," Reporters Without Borders, March 4, 2023, https://rsf.org/en/whatit-s-be-journalist-sahel-rsf-report-threats-journalism-african-region.
- 87 The Kremlin, "Declaration."
- 88 Ibid.
- 89 "Burkina: Intelligence is the first weapon against terrorism (Russian diplomat)," Burkina Information Agency, April 25, 2023, https://www.aib. media/2023/04/25/burkina-le-renseignement-est-la-premiere-arme-contre-le-terrorisme-diplomate-russe/. [source auto-translated]
- 90 J essie Ford, "Burkina Faso to improve relations with BRICS alliance," The News Depot, June 1, 2023, https://thenewsdept.com/world-news/277282.html.
- 91 "Russia and Burkina Faso signed an agreement on military cooperation," Teller Report, August 21, 2018, https://www.tellerreport.com/news/--russia-and-burkina-faso-signed-an-agreement-on-military-cooperation-. HkZXATKLm.html.
- 92 "Counting Russia's dead in Ukraine—and what it says about the changing face of the war," BBC, accessed June 20, 2023, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/resources/idt-829ea0ba-5b42-499b-ad40-6990f2c4e5d0.
- 93 Cortney Weinbaum, Melissa Shostak, Chandler Sachs, and John V. Parachini, "Mapping Chinese and Russian Military and Security Exports to Africa," RAND Corporation, 2022, https://www.rand.org/pubs/tools/TLA2045-3.html.
- 94 "Wagner Chief Admits Founding Troll Farm," Agence France Presse, February 14, 2023, https://www.barrons. com/news/wagner-chief-admits-founding-troll-farmea8570f1.
- 95 Carl Michael Gräns, "Russia's growing influence."
- 96 "Russia denies claims of Wagner operating in Burkina Faso," Agence France Presse, February 23, 2023, https://english.alarabiya.net/News/world/2023/02/23/Russiadenies-claims-of-Wagner-operating-in-Burkina-Faso.
- 97 Aanu Adeoye, "Burkina Faso calls Russia an ally amid fight against Sahel insurgents," Financial Times, May 5, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/96765db5-69b3-46ee-8601-15f41cf25211.
- 98 Michael M. Phillips, "U.S. Seeks Ways to Help Burkina Faso's Military Junta Fight Jihadists," Wall Street Journal, April 8, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-seeksways-to-help-burkina-fasos-military-junta-fight-jihadistsf942cf68.

- 99 GREY ZONE, "BFRU The capital of Burkina Faso has its own atmosphere. The people are waiting for #Wagner," Telegram, January 25, 2022, https://t.me/grey_ zone/11944. [source auto-translated]
- 100 Jeff Seldin, "US Aware."
- 101 Australian Broadcasting Corporation, "Wagner Group."
- 102 DFRLab, "Local support."
- 103 Raphael Parens, "The Wagner Group's Playbook."
- 104 "Security Council Outlines Modes of Support, Reimbursement for Joint Anti-Terrorism Force in Sahel, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2391 (2017)," United Nations, December 8, 2017, https://press.un.org/en/2017/ sc13112.doc.htm.
- 105 "Press release on Deputy Foreign Minister Mikhail Bogdanov's consultations with Permanent Secretary of the Group of Five for the Sahel Maman Sambo Sidikou," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, April 11, 2018, https://archive.mid.ru/en/web/guest/foreign_ policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/ id/3164378.
- 106 Yan, "G5 Sahel seeks enhanced strategic partnership with Russia against terrorism," Xinhua, October 25, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/25/c_138500240.htm.
- 107 "Russia-Africa Summit: "Putin's commitment has been clear" in the fight against insecurity in the Sahel, according to the President of Faso," Lefaso.net, October 25, 2019, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article92760. [source auto-translated]
- 108 "Russia to support G5 Sahel group by providing weapons, training peacekeepers — Lavrov," TASS, December 7, 2021, https://tass.com/world/1371879.
- 109 "Briefing by Foreign Ministry Spokeswoman Maria Zakharova, Moscow, January 15, 2021," The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, January 15, 2021, https://archive.mid.ru/en/web/guest/foreign_ policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/ id/4522629.
- 110 "Russia to continue interaction with G5 Sahel to fight terrorism, says envoy," TASS, December 16, 2022, https://tass.com/politics/1551689.
- 111 "Statement by Deputy Permanent Representative Anna Evstigneeva at UNSC briefing on the activities of G5 Sahel Joint Force," Permanent Mission of the Russian Federation to the United Nations, May 16, 2023, https://russiaun.ru/en/news/unsc_160523.
- 112 Eric Schmitt, "Statement by Deputy Permanent Representative Anna Evstigneeva at UNSC briefing on the activities of G5 Sahel Joint Force," March 31, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/31/world/africa/russiamilitary-africa.html.
- 113 Susie Blann and Joanna Kozlowska, "Head of Russian private army Wagner says more than 20,000 of his troops died in Bakhmut battle," May 24, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-war-border-raid-4f63ade7fb38 99b6fa903b562ada0e2c.

- 114 "With Russia revolt over, mercenaries' future and direction of Ukraine war remain uncertain," Associated Press, June 26, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-war-wagner-prigozhin-belarus-deal-6782455ddc 4234816bfb2d7d388d8a9a.
- 115 Stacey Vanek Smith, "She had a dream job. Now, she's part of a massive brain drain hammering Russia," May 31, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/05/31/1176769042/ russia-economy-brain-drain-oil-prices-flee-ukraineinvasion.
- 116 Teller Report, "Agreement on military cooperation."
- 117 Carl Michael Gräns, "Russia's growing influence."
- 118 Teller Report, "Agreement on military cooperation."
- 119 "Declaration of the First Russia–Africa Summit," The Roscongress Foundation, October 24, 2019, https://summitafrica.ru/en/about-summit/declaration/.
- 120 The Roscongress Foundation, "Declaration."
- 121 "Declaration of the Second Russia–Africa Summit," The Kremlin, July 28, 2023, http://en.kremlin.ru/ supplement/5972/print.
- 122 The Kremlin, "Declaration."
- 123 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Importer/Exporter TIV Tables."
- 124 Héni Nsaibia, "The Sahel: Geopolitical Transition at the Center of an Ever-Worsening Crisis," Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project, February 8, 2023, https://acleddata.com/conflict-watchlist-2023/sahel/.
- 125 "Burkina Faso: Conflict-induced displacement," ACAPS, April 6, 2023, https://www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data_Product/Main_media/20230406_acaps_briefing_note_burkina_faso_conflict_induced_displacement.pdf.
- 126 Benjamin Roger, "Burkina Faso: Ilyushin II-76's mysterious arrival in the middle of a coup," October 20, 2022, https://www.theafricareport.com/251095/burkina-faso-ilyushin-ii-76s-mysterious-arrival-in-the-middle-of-a-coup/.
- 127 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Trade Registers."
- 128 "Press review: Trump's new Iran plan and Lavrov's Persian Gulf tour," TASS, August 31, 2017, https://tass.com/pressreview/962877.
- 129 "Burkina Faso orders two Mi-171Sh helicopters from Russia," defenceWeb, August 28, 2017, https://www. defenceweb.co.za/aerospace/aerospace-aerospace/ burkina-faso-orders-two-mi-171sh-helicopters-fromrussia/.
- 130 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Trade Registers."
- 131 "Attack On Europe: Documenting Russian Equipment Losses During The Russian Invasion Of Ukraine," Oryx, accessed June 20, 2023, https://www.oryxspioenkop.com/2022/02/attack-on-europe-documenting-equipment.html.
- 132 Max Bergmann, Maria Snegovaya, Tina Dolbaia, Nick Fenton, and Samuel Bendett, "Out of Stock? Assessing the Impact of Sanctions on Russia's Defense Industry,"

- Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 2023, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2023-04/230414_Bergmann_Out_Stock.pdf?VersionId=6jfHCP0c13bbmh9bw4Yy2wbpjNnfeJi8.
- 133 Carl Michael Gräns, "Russia's growing influence."
- 134 "Burkina Faso," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed June 16, 2023, https://oec.world/en/profile/country/bfa.
- 135 "Minutes of the Council of Ministers of Wednesday August 3, 2022," Government of Burkina Faso, August 3, 2022, https://www.gouvernement.gov.bf/recherche/details?tx_news_pi1%5Baction%5D=detail&tx_news_pi1%5Bcontroller%5D=News&tx_news.
- 136 Observatory of Economic Complexity, "Burkina Faso/ Russia."
- 137 "Burkina Faso's executive authorises Russia to exploit a new gold mine," Afro impact, December 9, 2022, https://www.afro-impact.com/en/burkina-fasos-executive-authorises-russia-to-exploit-a-new-gold-mine/.
- 138 "Burkina Faso denies favouring Russia's Nordgold over gold mine permit," Reuters, February 6, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/burkina-faso-denies-favouring-russias-nordgold-over-gold-mine-permit-2023-02-06/.
- 139 János Besenyő, "The Africa Policy of Russia," Terrorism and Political Violence 31, no. 1 (2019): 138. https://doi.org/10.1080/09546553.2018.1555976
- 140 Kate Duffy, "Russia's richest man, Alexei Mordashov, transferred control of a \$1.1 billion stake in a mining company to his wife, filing shows," Insider, March 3, 2022, https://www.businessinsider.com/russian-billionairealexei-mordashov-shifts-stake-mining-company-wifesanctions-2022-3/.
- 141 Alistair MacDonald, "How a Russian Steel Giant Was Unplugged From the Western Economy," Wall Street Journal, March 25, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/sanctions-unplugged-russian-steel-giant-severstal-fromwestern-economy-11648200718.
- 142 "Severstal is involved in strengthening the country's defense," Metallurgprom, May 11, 2020, https://metallurgprom.org/en/press-releases/4137-severstal-uchastvuet-v-ukreplenii-oboronosposobnosti-strany. html.
- 143 Australian Broadcasting Corporation, "Wagner Group."
- 144 "Burkina-Russia: No mine has been transferred to Wagner, assures the Minister of Mines, Simon-Pierre Boussim," Lefaso.net, December 20, 2022, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article118282. [source auto-translated]
- 145 "Joint Russia-Africa bank proposed," RT, March 23, 2023, https://www.rt.com/africa/573435-burkina-faso-russia-joint-bank/.
- 146 "Burkina Faso-Russia cooperation: The Prime Minister discusses with Ambassador Alexey SALTYKOV," Lefaso.net, January 14, 2023, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article118812. [source auto-translated]
- 147 Stacey Vanek Smith, "She had a dream job. Now, she's

- part of a massive brain drain hammering Russia," May 31, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/05/31/1176769042/russia-economy-brain-drain-oil-prices-flee-ukraine-invasion.
- 148 "Burkina: The government urges companies to do without Russian-Ukrainian imports," Burkina Information Agency, August 3, 2022, https://www.aib. media/2022/08/03/burkina-le-gouvernement-exhorte-les-entreprises-a-se-passer-des-importations-russo-ukrainiennes/.
- 149 "Nordgold's Burkina Faso exit plan takes shape," Africa Intelligence, April 25, 2023, https://www. africaintelligence.com/west-africa/2023/04/25/nordgold-s-burkina-faso-exit-plan-takes-shape,109948641-art.
- 150 "Russia's Nordgold Shuts Burkina Faso Mine Due to Security Threats," Reuters, April 11, 2022, https://www.voanews.com/a/russia-s-nordgold-shuts-burkina-faso-mine-due-to-security-threats-/6525671.html.
- 151 "Counter Narcotics Designations; Russia-related Designations and Update; Issuance of Russia-related General Licenses," U.S. Department of the Treasury, June 2, 2022, https://ofac.treasury.gov/recentactions/20220602.

- 152 Duffy, "Russia's richest man."
- 153 "Sanctions List Search," Office of Foreign Asset Control, accessed September 18, 2023, https://sanctionssearch.ofac.treas.gov/Details.aspx?id=37500.
- 154 "Sanctions Russian invasion of Ukraine," Government of Canada, accessed September 18, 2023, https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/issues_development-enjeux_developpement/response_conflict-reponse_conflits/crisis-crises/ukraine-sanctions.aspx?lang=eng.
- 155 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 156 Ibid.
- 157 Ibid.
- 158 Ibid.
- 159 Ibid.
- 160 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database," accessed July 25, 2023, https://milex.sipri.org/sipri.
- 161 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 162 Ibid.

Authors

- a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He has an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.
- b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.
- c. **Ms. Amelia Cheatham** holds an M.A. in International Affairs from Columbia University and a B.A. in Cultural Anthropology from Duke University. An aspiring security analyst, she previously worked for the Council on Foreign Relations and interned at the White House and the U.S. Agency for International Development

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2)
Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."